CF INST



RESEARCH REPORT | Center for American Security

ISRAEL'S WAR OF SURVIVAL AND THE END OF THE TWO-STATE SOLUTION

By Kenneth R. Timmerman

TOPLINE POINTS

- ★ The historic Abraham Accords agreement normalizing Israel's relations with five Arab states fundamentally changed the security equation for Middle East Peace. Israel is no longer isolated and, as a result, has greater latitude in prosecuting the war against Hamas.
- ★ Russia is exploiting U.S. weakness during this conflict and is trying to play the spoiler.
- ★ Despite efforts by the Biden Administration to promote the "two-state solution" as the basis for a settlement after the war, the Hamas attacks killed the notion of a Palestinian state.
- ★ The 800-pound elephants in the room concerning the Israel-Hamas War and Middle East stability are Iran and Qatar.

The October 7 Attacks: How could this happen?

October 7, 2023 was the single largest mass murder of Jews since the Holocaust. "Never again" actually happened—again—for every Jew in Israel to see.

Three generations of Israelis have grown up believing that the events of the Third Reich were history and that the Israel Defense Force (IDF) protected Jews from similar massacres. On October 7, they woke up to see the atrocities happening again, but this time inside Israel.

The sheer size of the October 7 attack—15 times as many causalities per capita as 9/11 in the U.S.—has affected every Israeli. In addition to the families of those killed and taken hostage are

the families of some 300,000 IDF soldiers and reservists currently fighting Hamas in Gaza and Hezbollah in northern Israel. Every Israeli family has someone directly involved.

How could Israel so thoroughly have let down its guard?

Just one week before the October 7 massacre, Israel concluded a new "ceasefire" agreement with Hamas, reopening the border and increasing the number of permits for Gazans seeking to work in Israel.¹ Both the IDF and the Coordinator of Government Activities in the Territories (COGAT), the Defense Ministry agency that manages aid to the Palestinians, argued that greater prosperity would encourage stability.² While this latest increase in work permits did not specifically enable the attacks, the mindset of the IDF and COGAT did.

On the day of the killings, survivors said they heard Hamas attackers calling them by name, calling their children by name—even calling the names of their dogs. "The Hamas invasion succeeded so well because the terrorists had an intimate knowledge of the communities they were targeting because they had worked there or had intelligence from those who had worked there." The guest workers came back "as Hamas rapists and killers."³

Hamas cynically used the "ceasefire" as a means of lulling the Israelis into a false sense of security, into believing Hamas "did not want a fight."⁴

While the post-war inquiry into how the IDF and the security establishment missed the warning signs of war has yet to begin, much information has already surfaced.

Israeli and U.S. media reported in November of multiple warnings from low-level intelligence officers and border guards that were discounted by IDF leadership.⁵ But the most sweeping report of the intelligence failures leading up to October 7 was published on November 30, 2023, by U.S.-Israeli reporter Caroline Glick.

Glick pointed the finger directly at IDF intelligence chief Maj. Gen. Aharon Haliva, who allegedly suppressed numerous reports specifically warning of the attack and, most significantly, failed to present those warnings to Prime Minister Netanyahu.

In addition, Haliva's own family members—including his ex-wife and mother of his children, Shira Margalit—were major figures in the anti-Netanyahu protests that rocked Israel for months before October 7, according to Glick. Since the massacre, Haliva has publicly contradicted Netanyahu, in particular when the prime minister claimed Israel was fighting an "existential" war akin to a "second war of independence." Speaking to graduates of the Intelligence Corps officer training course, Haliva said, "It's a war we have no choice but to fight. It isn't an existential war," Glick reported.

Here are just a few of the warning signals Haliva rejected prior to October 7, according to Glick:

• Months ahead of the attacks, female intelligence officers of the Field Observers unit at the Nahal Az base (that was overrun on October 7) reported observing Hamas terrorists

"practicing taking hostages and blowing up tanks" and "probing the fence for weaknesses." Instead of being rewarded, they were told to stop reporting such incidents by "unnamed top-level officers in the intelligence corps."

- A civilian hacker contracted by the IDF reported on Hamas training exercises "involving invading Israel, penetrating the security fence at multiple points, taking over communities, committing mass murder and kidnapping" in increasingly great detail. Five months before the assault, the IDF seized his electronic surveillance gear and stopped working with him on orders from "senior leadership."
- A tactical intelligence non-commissioned officer and Hamas expert in the IDF's signals intelligence Unit 8200 "began providing detailed reports on Hamas's preparations for the invasion in May 2022... Her reports included all aspects of the invasion that took place on October 7, including Hamas's use of paragliders, pickup trucks, and motorcycles." Her reports were rejected, even after they were conveyed up the chain of command, where they were blocked by Haliva, who "dismissed their warnings" and never communicated them to Shin Bet, the IDF chief of staff, or the prime minister.⁶

While many observers believe Prime Minister Netanyahu will become a political casualty of the failure to detect and prevent the October 7 Hamas attacks, his advocacy for "massive strikes" against Gaza on two separate occasions in 2019,⁷ as well as Maj. Gen. Haliva's apparent dereliction of duty, could mitigate the blame ascribed to him by a post-war inquiry. While the odds remain against it, Netanyahu could very well survive.

Israel's War to Destroy Hamas

Unlike most of Israel's recent wars, which have ended inconclusively following intense international pressure, "Operation Swords of Iron" is likely to continue for some time. The Israeli war coalition government has set three war goals: eliminating Hamas, the return of Israeli hostages, and ensuring that Gaza never again becomes "a focus of terrorism, incitement and attacks" against Israel.⁸

Even after Israeli soldiers mistakenly killed three hostages who had escaped their captors and after public pressure from other hostage families intensified to pause the fighting to allow for another prisoner exchange, Prime Minister Netanyahu reiterated those war goals, citing a letter from families of fallen soldiers. "The people are strong, with a steadfast spirit," the prime minister quoted them as writing. "The heroic civilians and soldiers are determined to reach absolute victory. You have a mandate to fight; you do not have a mandate to stop in the middle."⁹

And while international pressure on Israel to declare a lengthy "humanitarian pause" intensified at the United Nations and elsewhere, as of this writing (mid-January 2024), Israel's chief ally, the United States, refrained from joining that chorus. As Secretary of Defense Lloyd Austin declared during a joint press conference with his Israeli counterpart in Tel Aviv on December 18, "I am not here to dictate timetables or terms" to Israel.¹⁰

Arguably, one reason for the U.S. restraint has been Israel's standing among its new Arab partners following the announcement of the Abraham Accords in December 2020, the first expansion of countries to sign formal peace treaties and establish economic ties with Israel since the agreement with Jordan in 1994. While Israel's Arab partners have condemned Israel for civilian casualties in Gaza and called for a UN ceasefire, so far, they have not threatened wider action, such as an oil embargo or severing economic ties, despite mounting pressure from Arab media commentators and the Arab street.¹¹

Many Arab leaders, notably in the UAE, Egypt, Syria, Libya, Iraq, and Saudi Arabia, have themselves fought the Muslim Brotherhood (the parent organization of Hamas, al Qaeda, and ISIS), and their leaders had criticized Hamas publicly before the October 7 massacres.¹²

According to a November 16, 2023, *Economist* analysis, "Many Gulf states would like Israel to get rid of Hamas, even as they fear that doing so will awaken extremism in their own countries."¹³

Even before the Abraham Accords, Arab support for the Palestinian cause was on the wane, with most Arab leaders "distancing themselves from their Palestinian brothers."¹⁴ Coming to terms with the Jewish state was seen not only as economically beneficial but as a deterrent against Iran.

Contributing to the apparent U.S. ambivalence to pressure Israel to stop fighting could be the sheer indecency of Palestinian support for the gruesome attacks themselves. An opinion poll taken during the truce of November 24 to December 1 showed overwhelming Palestinian support for Hamas, with an astonishing 72 percent agreeing that Hamas was "correct" to launch the October 7 massacre (82 percent in the West Bank and 57 percent in Gaza).¹⁵

A Hamas fighter shot 21-year-old Mia Schem in the arm as she tried to flee the music festival and took her to Gaza, where she was held by a family in their home. For three days, she received no medication or treatment for her wound. Children opened the door to taunt her. Their father leered at her "with rape in his eyes." At one point, someone told her she was not going back alive. "I experienced hell," she told an Israeli TV channel. "Everyone there are terrorists. There are no innocent civilians, not one."¹⁶

Russia is Exploiting U.S. Weakness and Trying to Play the Spoiler

From the beginning of Russia's involvement in the Syrian civil war in 2015 until just recently, Russian President Putin has maintained a cordial relationship with Israeli prime ministers. He became particularly close to Netanyahu, and the two met frequently during Netanyahu's successive terms in office, from March 2009 through June 2021.¹⁷

Just four months before Russia's February 2022 invasion of Ukraine, Russia reaffirmed its "deconfliction" mechanism with Israel, allowing the Israeli air force to strike Iranian targets in Syria without interference from Russian air defenses, while Israel refrained from targeting Russian positions.¹⁸

Israel initially took no position on the war in Ukraine, providing humanitarian aid to Ukraine while refusing to condemn the Russian invasion. At one point, Israel offered to serve as an intermediary between the two for ceasefire talks. Israel's ambivalence caused Ukrainian President Zelenskyy and the Biden administration to publicly pressure Netanyahu in February 2023 to distance himself from Putin and to provide Ukraine with Israel's upper-tier, long-range missile defense system, David's Sling.¹⁹

Following this pivot by the current Netanyahu government, which took office in December 2022, relations with Moscow became increasingly frosty. Putin ultimately took what for him was an unprecedented step, just one week after the October 7 massacre, of comparing Israel's actions against Hamas to the Nazi siege of Leningrad during World War II, which lasted 872 days and took the lives of an estimated 1.5 million people.²⁰ Historians have called Leningrad the longest and most costly siege in the history of warfare.

Since then, Russia has voted at the United Nations to condemn Israel and has supported every resolution to impose a ceasefire in Gaza, blaming the conflict on U.S. policies with rhetoric reminiscent of Soviet propaganda during the Cold War.²¹

A December 22, 2023, UN Security Council resolution pressing for urgent steps to allow expanded aid into Gaza passed with 13 votes in favor and two abstentions by the U.S. and Russia. The U.S. abstained because it did not include a condemnation of Hamas. Russia abstained after the U.S vetoed its amendment calling for an immediate cessation of hostilities.²²

Putin has exploited the perceived weakness of the Biden administration to "poach" in a region once dominated by the United States, sending his foreign minister to the COP 28 climate change conference in the UAE, where he lashed out at Israel's "collective punishment" of Palestinian civilians in a forum attended by U.S. Climate Change Special Envoy John Kerry.²³

Putin flouted an international arrest warrant against him by visiting the UAE and Saudi Arabia on December 6, where he was greeted warmly by both rulers, and reminded UAE President Sheikh Mohammad bin Zayed that "[t]he UAE is "Russia's main trading partner in the Arab world." The following day, December 7, Putin received Iranian President Ibrahim Raisi in Moscow, where the two pledged to expand their already extensive strategic and military ties.²⁴

Since the Ukraine War began, Iran has been supplying Moscow with armed drones and, earlier this year agreed to build a drone assembly plant in Russia²⁵ in exchange for long-range ballistic missile technology, Su-35 fighter jets, Mi-28 attack helicopters, oil and gas swaps, and broad-ranging political and diplomatic support.²⁶ On December 27, the two nations agreed to use their respective currencies instead of the dollar for bilateral trade, shielding them from U.S. sanctions.²⁷

Russia has been angling for the past decade to re-establish its strategic presence in the Middle East, which it lost at the end of the Cold War. The Israel-Hamas war has accelerated those efforts.

The Two-State Solution is Dead

The United States and many Arab states have publicly promoted a post-war settlement based on the two-state solution. Secretary Austin added his voice to this chorus during his trip to Israel on December 18, 2023. As will be discussed later in this paper, Biden Administration officials recently doubled down on this idea with a peace plan it developed with Qatar and Egypt without Israel's involvement and apparently over its objections.

The British Peel Commission (named after its chairman, Lord Robert Peel) first proposed partitioning the League of Nations mandate in Palestine into separate Jewish and Arab states in 1937. Ten years later, the United Nations Partition Plan for Palestine also called for separate Jewish and Arab states. Successive Israeli governments have offered the Palestinians an independent state on several occasions. The latest version of the two-state solution, the Trump Administration's "Peace to Prosperity: A Vision to Improve the Lives of the Palestinian and Israeli People" (often called the Deal of the Century), would have given the Palestinian Authority \$50 billion in development aid for their new state. Palestinian leaders rejected all of these proposals.²⁸

For Israelis, October 7 put an end to the notion that a Palestinian state could live peacefully side by side with Israel. Even some liberal Jews today acknowledge that Israel cannot allow an enemy that continues to vow not only the destruction of the Jewish state but the extermination of every Jew in Israel to acquire the attributes of statehood.

Max Abrams, a Northeastern University associate professor of political science who specializes in international security and terrorism, had long been an advocate of the two-state solution. After October 7, he acknowledged, "not all problems are solvable... Hamas has opposed every single two-state-solution peace process, explicitly," he said. "It has intentionally used terrorism to derail a two-state solution. And so there is no bargaining space."²⁹

Ilan Benjamin, a cousin of beheaded U.S. journalist Daniel Pearl and a self-avowed supporter of a two-state solution until October 7, wrote a passionate appeal to fellow progressive Jews in *The Free Press*:

When you killed my family, I forgave you. When you killed my people, I forgave you. But when you killed my idealism, I had no forgiveness left... To friends who dare justify what has happened you are not friends. You are nothing but Nazi supporters dressed up in leftist intellectual language.³⁰

Prime Minister Netanyahu has been categorical that Israel cannot repeat the mistakes of the Oslo "peace process" begun by the Clinton Administration in 1993, with its goal of implementing the two-state solution. Netanyahu made this clear in a December 16, 2023 statement, after learning that IDF soldiers had mistakenly shot and killed three escaping Israeli hostages in Gaza. Netanyahu said:

I will not allow us to replace Hamastan with Fatahstan, that we replace Khan Yunis with Jenin. I will not allow the State of Israel to repeat the fateful mistake of Oslo, which brought to the heart of our country and to Gaza, the most extreme elements in the Arab world, which are committed to the destruction of the State of Israel and who educate their children to this end.

The debate between Hamas and Fatah is not 'whether' to eliminate the State of Israel but 'how' to do it. According to a poll that was carried out a few days ago, 82% of the Palestinian population in Judea and Samaria justifies the horrific massacre of October 7th. As of this moment, the Palestinian Authority senior leadership simply refuses to condemn the massacre and some of them even praise it openly. They will control Gaza on 'the day after'? Haven't we learned anything? As the Prime Minister of Israel, I will not allow that to happen.

It is important to make this clear now because among friends we must tell the truth and not foster illusions, how much more so on an existential and fateful issue such as this. Then I reiterate to our friends: After the elimination of Hamas, the Gaza Strip will be demilitarized, will be under Israeli security control, and no element in it will either threaten us or educate its children to destroy us.³¹

Former Trump administration Middle East Envoy Jason Greenblatt pointedly remarked just three days after the attacks that the widespread "glorification of the slaughter of Jews" had disqualified Hamas and Fatah from achieving an independent state. He said:

Israel cannot achieve peace with Palestinians when a segment of the Palestinian population still intends to destroy it. Israel cannot make peace when the leaders of the Palestinians include Hamas. Or when a member of Fatah... celebrates a "morning of victory, joy and pride" and urges all Palestinians to participate in terror against Israel.

[...]Israel, like communities of Jews throughout history, will always need to protect itself from haters. As a consequence, any solution to the Israeli-Palestinian conflict, if ever one is to present itself, must always address the need for Israel to defend itself, control security over whatever the Palestinian areas might become and do what it needs to protect its citizens.³²

Biden-Netanyahu Tensions Growing

Prime Minister Netanyahu's refusal to yield to U.S. pressure on the war and the Palestinians has caused tensions between the President Biden and himself. According to *Axios*, the two leaders reportedly had a heated phone conversation on December 23 over Israel's decision to withhold tax revenue it collects for the Palestinian Authority. Biden reportedly told Netanyahu he expected Netanyahu to solve this issue and said, "This conversation is over" before abruptly ending the call.³³

According to a January 14 Axios report, "President Biden and other senior U.S. officials are becoming increasingly frustrated with Israeli Prime Minister Benjamin Netanyahu and his rejection of most of the administration's recent requests related to the war in Gaza, four U.S. officials with direct knowledge of the issue. The report said Biden is losing patience with Netanyahu because the president believes he has given Israel his full support while taking a political hit from his base during an election year. Axios added a comment by Senator Chris Van Hollen (D-MD), a Biden ally, "At every juncture, Netanyahu has given Biden the finger."³⁴

On January 19, Netanyahu and Biden spoke by phone for the first time in almost a month. Before their tense December 23 phone call, the two leaders reportedly spoke almost every day. After the call, Biden told the press that Netanyahu "was not opposed to all two-state solutions, and there were a number of types possible, noting that some United Nations members do not have military forces."³⁵ Biden appeared to be referring to a demilitarized Palestinian state, endowed with its own police and intelligence forces, such as was created under the Oslo Accords.

Although a senior Israeli official said, "the call was good," Netanyahu pushed back forcefully after Biden made these public comments, issuing a statement on January 21 in which he reiterated his complete rejection of the Biden Administration's push for a peace agreement based on the two-state solution or putting Gaza under the control of the Palestinian Authority. According to Netanyahu's statement,

"Gaza must be demilitarized, under Israel's full security control.

I will not compromise on full Israeli security control of all territory west of the Jordan River.

As Prime Minister of Israel, I have strongly upheld this position in the face of great international and domestic pressure.

My insistence is what has prevented – over the years – the establishment of a Palestinian state that would have constituted an existential danger to Israel. As long as I am Prime Minister, I will continue to strongly insist on this. If someone has a different position, they should show leadership and candidly state their position to the citizens of Israel." ³⁶

Appeasing the Islamic Regime in Iran

President Biden's appeasement of the terror-supporting regime in Iran, Hamas's main backer, is one of the most dangerous failings of his administration. Since taking office, the Biden Administration has sought to revive the Joint Comprehensive Plan of Action (JCPOA), also known as the Iran Nuclear deal, from which President Trump withdrew in 2018. While U.S. negotiators were talking with Iranian officials through intermediaries, the International Atomic Energy Agency issued a series of alarming reports about Iran's efforts to expand its nuclear capabilities. The latest of these reports, dated November 13, 2023, concluded that Iran is currently capable of making enough weapons-grade uranium "for six nuclear weapons in one month, eight in two months, ten in three months, eleven in four months, and twelve in five months," according to former IAEA nuclear inspector David Albright.³⁷

Just one month before the Hamas-led massacre in Israel, the Biden White House released \$6 billion in Iranian assets held in South Korean banks under previous U.S. sanctions in exchange for U.S.-citizen hostages in Iran.³⁸

Ironically or purposely, the White House announced the hostage-ransom agreement on the 22nd anniversary of the September 11 attacks on America. A U.S. federal court in Manhattan found more than a decade earlier that the Iranian regime and its chief terrorist operative, Imad Mughniyeh, played a "material" role in the September 11, 2001, plot and ordered the government to pay more than \$6 billion in damages to 9/11 families.³⁹

Just one day after the October 7 massacre, the *Wall Street Journal*, citing Hamas sources, reported that Iranian government officials had given the green light for the Hamas attack at a meeting in Beirut the previous Monday and that Hamas terrorists had been training in Iran since August on specific scenarios and tactics used to overwhelm Israeli defenses.⁴⁰ In response, Secretary of State Anthony Blinken told CNN the U.S. has "not yet seen evidence that Iran directed or was behind this particular attack, but there is certainly a long relationship."⁴¹ Under heavy criticism for that statement, Blinken told NBC News five days later that "Hamas wouldn't be Hamas without the support over many, many years from Iran. And so, we know that. We see that."⁴²

On the day after the Hamas terrorist attack, Iranian President Ibrahim Raisi spoke with Hamas leaders. Other regime leaders called the attack a "proud operation" and a "great victory" and organized public celebrations of the attacks in Tehran. Supreme Leader Ayatollah Ali Khamenei's chief foreign policy advisor, Ali Akbar Velayati, sent a letter to Hamas and Islamic Jihad leaders, congratulating them on "this great and strategic victory."⁴³

The \$6 billion payment and the attempt to revive the broken Iran nuclear deal were not the only measures of appeasement taken by the Biden White House toward Iran. They also allowed Iran to sell oil on international markets in violation of Trump-era sanctions, earning more than \$26 billion in hard currency revenues from March to December 2023 alone, according to Iranian regime statistics.⁴⁴ Daily oil exports have soared from less than 500,000 barrels a day when Biden took office to more than 1.5 million barrels a day today.⁴⁵ And that windfall in hard currency earnings comes in addition to the \$10 billion in frozen electricity payments the Biden White House authorized Iraq to release to Iran in November, more than one month after the Hamas attacks.⁴⁶

The Biden Administration is not only appeasing the Iranian regime with financial favors, it has gone easy on Iran's terror proxies. On February 6, 2021, the White House removed the Iranian-backed Houthi rebel group in Yemen from the State Department's terrorism list, allowing them to conduct business through the U.S. financial system, among other benefits.⁴⁷ The Biden

Administration is not only appeasing the Iranian regime with financial favors, it has gone easy on Iran's terror proxies.

On February 6, 2021, the White House removed the Iranian-backed Houthi rebel group in Yemen from the State Department's terrorism list, allowing them to conduct business through the U.S. financial system, among other benefits. Biden officials announced on January 17, 2024 that it was returning the Houthis to the U.S. list of terrorist organizations. It turned out, however, that the Biden Administration decided to restore the weaker and little-known of two terrorist designations imposed by the Trump Administration, the "specially designated global terrorist organization" designation. Under this designation, Houthi members can apply for a U.S. visa; supporting them is not a crime, and U.S. banks are not required to seize Houthi funds. This designation also was postponed for 30 days. The Biden Administration declined to restore a second, much tougher terrorist designation imposed by the Trump Administration by placing the Houthis on the U.S. list of "Foreign Terrorist Organizations."

Iran deployed its Houthi terrorist proxies to launch ballistic missiles, cruise missiles, and drone strikes on U.S. warships in the Red Sea on October 18, 2023, initiating a nine-hour battle with the U.S.S. Carney.⁴⁸ Since then, Iranian proxies in Syria, Iraq, and Yemen have launched 151 attacks on U.S. bases in Iraq and Syria, according to the Pentagon, with only limited U.S. response. Meanwhile, Iranian proxy Hezbollah continues to launch rockets into Israel from Lebanon, threatening to open yet another front in the war.⁴⁹

After two months of Houthi drone and missile attacks against Israel and Red Sea shipping, the U.S. finally retaliated with airstrikes against military sites in Yemen on January 12. These airstrikes did not deter the Houthis or stop the missile attacks, apparently because the Houthis viewed the U.S. attack as weak and, according to the *Wall Street Journal*, the Biden Administration undermined the effectiveness of the first strike by warning the Houthis of this attack in advance so they could evacuate targeted sites. ⁵⁰ As a result, the U.S had conducted seven more airstrikes against Houthi missile and drone sites in Yemen when this paper went to print, including a large joint strike by U.S. and UK. forces on January 22 against 150 weapons at 30 locations.

Conversely, when President Trump ordered a U.S. drone strike on Quds Force commander Qassem Soleimani on January 2, 2020, as he was arriving in Iraq to take command of ongoing attacks against the U.S. Embassy in Baghdad,⁵¹ those attacks stopped almost immediately. Except for a half-hearted missile strike on U.S. and Iraqi troops stationed at the al-Asad airbase north of Baghdad, which the Iranians warned Baghdad about ahead of time, Iran and its proxies stood down.⁵²

Qatar's Cozy Relationship with Terrorists

Hamas leaders have lived in luxury in Qatar for years. Well before the current war, the Israeli government claimed on Twitter that the top three Hamas leaders living in Qatar had a net worth of \$12 billion, money presumably skimmed from international aid payments and transfer payments from Israel.⁵³

The U.S. Treasury Department first accused Qatar of harboring terrorist leaders and financiers in 2014. "There are U.S.- and UN-designated terrorist financiers in Qatar that have not been acted against under Qatari law," Undersecretary of the Treasury for Terrorism and Financial Intelligence David S. Cohen said at the time.⁵⁴ Israel's permanent representative to the United Nations published an op-ed in the *New York Times* that year calling Qatar the "Club Med for Terrorists."⁵⁵

As evidence expanded of Qatar's involvement with multiple terrorist groups, including ISIS, al-Qaeda, Hamas, and the Taliban, Saudi Arabia broke diplomatic relations with Qatar in 2017.⁵⁶

For years, however, Israel not only allowed the government of Qatar to fund Hamas but actually encouraged it since the Fatah-controlled Palestinian Authority was not transferring customs duties and other funds to the Gaza regime once Hamas seized control of Gaza militarily in 2007. "Nobody else is ready to help but Qatar," Brig. Gen. Yossi Kuperwasser, the former head of research for Israel's military intelligence, told NPR in 2015: "We believe that better conditions in Gaza would lessen the incentive of Hamas and the population to go again to war. So in a way it is helping the deterrence."⁵⁷

Kuperwasser was expressing the then-majority view among Israeli security experts. Today he acknowledges the ambiguity of Qatar's position. "You can't be on the one hand a major non-NATO ally of the United States, and at the same time provide excellent living conditions to the leadership of a terror organization responsible for the most horrific, barbaric attack of all time," he told the *Jewish Chronicle*.⁵⁸

In a separate essay acknowledging that the Israeli security establishment was lulled to sleep by its own assumptions and a failure of imagination about Hamas, Kuperwasser argued after the attacks that Israel must "change its policy towards Hamas from containment and deterrence to decisively defeating it to make sure it will not be able to rearm itself."⁵⁹

After the October 7 Hamas terrorist attack, Israel publicly dispatched Mossad chief David Barnea to Qatar to negotiate the temporary truce that ended on December 1 after the release of more than 100 Israeli hostages by Hamas and continues to use Qatar as an intermediary to parlay with the Hamas leadership in Gaza.

However, according to a November 20, 2023, Politico article, pressure inside the United States is mounting to demand that Qatar close the Hamas office in Doha and expel Hamas leaders. Senator Ted Budd (R-NC) argued that once the hostage crisis is resolved, the Hamas leadership "should be extradited to the United States so that these terrorists can face justice." And a senior administration official, speaking on background, said, "There can be no more business as usual with Hamas" for U.S. partners in the region.⁶⁰

Former Treasury Department analyst Jonathan Schanzer, now a vice president at the Foundation for Defense of Democracies, scoffed at Qatari assistance in the hostage negotiations: "[W]hen America thanks Qatar for its assistance, it's a bit like thanking the thug who punched you in the

eye for bringing you an ice pack... In their efforts to steer the Gaza conflict toward a permanent ceasefire, the Qataris have actively tried to help save Hamas from destruction, which is Israel's stated war aim... The Qataris are terror sponsors, not stewards of Gaza."

Schanzer further argued that the U.S. should not just demand that Qatar "jettison its Hamas leaders from the country" but be "stripped of its status as a Major Non-NATO ally" and "sanctioned as a State Sponsor of Terrorism." "The Pentagon should also begin to make contingency plans for moving our air assets out of the country," he wrote, referencing U.S Central Command headquarters at Al Udeid Air Base, the largest U.S. air base in the region.⁶¹

FoxNews Digital revealed on January 20, 2024, that Qatar had hired a former CIA officer to spy on U.S. politicians and non-profit organizations and to mount a smear campaign against them, because they had sought to have the United States designate the Muslim Brotherhood – the parent organization of Hamas – as a terrorist organization.⁶²

October 7 Was 'Our Generation's Kristallnacht'

The Hamas charter calls for the eradication of the state of Israel and, by extension, the murder of every Jew in Israel.⁶³ In a 2014 essay in *The Atlantic*, Jeffrey Goldberg called the charter "a frank and open call for genocide, embedded in one of the most thoroughly antisemitic documents you'll read this side of the Protocols of the Elders of Zion."⁶⁴

In a 55-second compilation of Friday sermons posted to Twitter by the Israel Defense Forces, official Hamas clerics urged their followers to "bring annihilation upon the Jews" and to continue killing them "until not a single Jew or Zionist is left on the face of the Earth." Said another, "Our doctrine in fighting you (the Jews) is that we will totally exterminate you. We will not leave a single one of you alive." In a historical clip, Mahmoud al-Zahar, the Hamas co-founder, quotes the Quran as saying, "Kill them wherever you may find them." And on, and on.⁶⁵

Israel's Special Envoy for Combating Antisemitism, Michal Cotler Wunsh, said that October 7 was "a moment in time that is just like Kristallnacht," the November 9-10, 1938, "night of broken glass," when Nazi thugs torched 1,400 synagogues across Germany and smashed Jewish shops and businesses.⁶⁶ "This is our generation's Kristallnacht," wrote one foreign commentator. ⁶⁷ "It's fair to compare Oct. 7 to Kristallnacht," wrote another.⁶⁸

Watching the rage of pro-Palestinian, anti-Semitic demonstrations in major U.S. cities and on college campuses, HotAir's Ed Morrissey wondered if they were America's Kristallnacht. "A few months ago, these scenes would have been unthinkable... but this has exploded on the Left into mainstream thought. We have seen an unending stream of anti-Semitism and intimidation of Jews since the early days of the war, and that was bad enough. Now it's spilling into the streets and taking aim at Jewish businesses and Jewish communities, and all with the same purpose: to marginalize Jews and push them out of public life, just as intended in 1930s Germany."⁶⁹

A Role for the United Nations?

President Biden and others in the U.S. administration have suggested that the United Nations could play a role in guaranteeing Israel's security by administering Gaza.⁷⁰ But every time over the past 70 years that the UN has set up an observer or monitoring force as part of a ceasefire deal between Israel and its neighbors, it has led to renewed conflict.

- After the 1956 Suez War, the UN Security Council sent UN observers, known as the United Nations Emergency Force (UNEF), to Israel's border with Egypt. When Egypt demanded their departure on May 16, 1967, just two days after moving Egyptian forces into the Sinai, they left. Similarly, when Jordanian troops advanced on Israel in early June 1967, the Jerusalem-based UN Truce Supervision Organization fled. The Six-Day War soon followed.
- After the 1973 Yom Kippur War, the Security Council created the UN Disengagement Observer Force, UNDOF. When fighting broke out between the Syrian Army and the Syrian opposition in early 2013, the observers fled.
- After the first Lebanon war in 1978, the Security Council established the UN Interim Force in Lebanon, UNIFIL, to demilitarize the border between Israel and Lebanon. UNIFIL did nothing to prevent the PLO from establishing military bases in its zone during the late 1970s and early 1980s, leading to the second Lebanon War of 1982. Later, UNIFIL stood by as Hezbollah occupied the same area, leading to the third Lebanon war of 2006. When U.S. Secretary of State Condoleezza Rice intervened to expand UNIFIL's missile to disarm Hezbollah in exchange for a permanent ceasefire, UNIFIL allowed Hezbollah to expand its missile capabilities ten-fold.
- After Israel withdrew from Gaza in 2005, it agreed to a European Union force to monitor the border with Egypt to prevent weapons smuggling into Gaza. Once Hamas took over Gaza by force in 2007, the EU force fled.⁷¹

Israeli war coalition leaders have insisted that Israel cannot and will not allow the international community to impose a ceasefire until Israel has vanquished Hamas and has responded coolly to U.S. suggestions of a UN or EU monitoring force.⁷²

UNWRA's Responsibility

The IDF has repeatedly hit targets in UN schools in Gaza run by the United Nations Relief and Works Agency for Palestine Refugees in the Near East (UNRWA), often after being attacked by Hamas fighters inside.⁷³ Created as a UN relief and human development agency to help Palestinian refugees, UNRWA has been criticized by many for fomenting anti-Israel Palestinian extremism and for sheltering Hamas.⁷⁴

In Beit Hanoun, in northern Gaza, the IDF found two tunnel entrances near UNWRA-run schools, "including one that was booby-trapped," as well as a weapons stockpile.⁷⁵ On December

28, the IDF destroyed three Hamas tunnel shafts near the UNRWA-run Rantisi Hospital and a nearby girls' school, connected by an underground network.⁷⁶

UNWRA itself, in the past, has acknowledged the cynical Hamas practice of hiding weapons in UNWRA schools. After the IDF released aerial photos and videos of rocket launch sites around a mosque, hospital, and children's playground and video of rocket launchers found next to an agricultural school in Gaza, UNWRA said it would launch "a comprehensive investigation into the circumstances" surrounding these Hamas practices. That was in July 2014.⁷⁷

Israel called Hamas's use of UN-protected schools and hospitals for terror purposes "double war crimes" since they were not only firing rockets at civilians but firing them from UN facilities. IDF spokesman Lt. Col. Jonathan Conricus told CBS News that the IDF has seen "a systemic abuse by Hamas of sites and locations that are supposed to enjoy special protection under the Geneva Convention and humanitarian law." These UN facilities are "supposed to be out of bounds, according to the law of armed conflict, and specially protected," he added.⁷⁸

Israeli researcher David Bedein, who has documented the use of UNWRA schools as "terrorsummer camps" for children and has been exposing the hate-drenched curriculum used by UNWRA schools in Gaza and the Palestinian Authority for nearly two decades, said in a recent podcast that money sent by Qatar and others to UNWRA for medical equipment has "disappeared," presumably used for tunnels and terror infrastructure. "They have a \$1.6 billion budget, with no accountability or transparency," he said. "It's time to disarm UNWRA. Why should schools in a UN education system be filled with arms? They should be removed. It would save lives."⁷⁹

President Trump froze U.S. payments to UNWRA in 2018 because of the organization's terror ties, placing more than \$360 million into an escrow account. But just months after taking office, the Biden State Department released those funds, waiving a Treasury Department ban mandated by the Taylor Force Act, which prohibited U.S. funding for the Palestinian Authority until it "stopped paying salaries to imprisoned terrorists and their families." According to internal communications obtained through the Freedom of Information Act, Biden administration officials assessed that "there is a high risk Hamas could potentially derive indirect, unintentional benefit from U.S. assistance to Gaza" but released the funds regardless of those concerns.⁸⁰

Senators Rick Scott, Marsha Blackburn, and four Republican colleagues introduced a bill to cut off U.S. funding to UNWRA on October 17, 2023.⁸¹ Similar legislation was introduced by Republican Senators Hagerty, Cruz, and Braun, and by Nebraska Republican Senator Pete Ricketts.⁸² U.S. funding to UNWRA was continuing when this paper went to print.

Germany froze funding to UNWRA in November 2023, and the Swiss National Council froze funding on December 13 (a move that must be ratified by the Swiss Senate, which voted against the measure).⁸³

'After Gaza' Talks Have Begun

Israel has already held back-channel talks with its Arab partners to insist that any future arrangement in Gaza must include a significant physical buffer zone on the Palestinian side of the border to prevent future attacks, a proposal opposed by the Biden administration, which wants no reduction of Palestinian territory.⁸⁴

October 7 showed that a border fence and electronic monitoring alone are not enough to deter attacks on Israel. "You cannot base a national security strategy on fences," Or Yissachar, head of research of the Israel Defense and Security Forum, told i24 News. "The enemy only understands when we are on the offensive... The IDF needs to be present in the territories forever to keep arresting those terrorists."⁸⁵

Another proposal currently being floated by Sander Gerber, CEO and CIO of Hudson Bay Capital and an architect of the Taylor Force Act (see above) is to incentivize Israel's Arab partners to rebuild and administer Gaza collectively.⁸⁶ Politico reported that this approach would appear to be favored by the State Department in its internal post-war planning.⁸⁷

But the real question is whether the Biden administration will allow Israel to finish the job or whether they will intervene to save Hamas from destruction.

The Biden White House is under tremendous pressure from pro-Palestinian Members of Congress and their supporters to press for a UN-imposed ceasefire. Even a group of administration interns—not generally a group to publicly express disagreements with their boss—sent a letter to the president in early December calling for a cease-fire, saying they will "no longer remain silent on the ongoing genocide of the Palestinian people."⁸⁸

There are signs that both Biden and Secretary of State Anthony Blinken are sympathetic to those calls. Secretary Blinken said on December 20 that the U.S. wants Israel to "shift its military operations in Gaza to a lower-intensity phase" with "more targeted operations,"⁸⁹ while Biden's repeated comments that Israel must do more to limit civilian casualties indicates a disconnect with the extraordinary efforts taken by the IDF to do just that. Since the beginning of Israel's military actions in Gaza, the IDF has sent 10 million SMS messages warning residents to flee specific areas because of impending attacks, as well as nine million pre-recorded phone calls, four million dropped leaflets, and 30,000 live calls to Gaza cellphones.⁹⁰

The real question will be whether the Biden administration accedes to efforts, apparently underway by the Hamas leadership in Qatar, to marginalize Gaza leader Yahya Sinwar and establish a new ruling agreement with Fatah in the West Bank to save what can be saved of the Hamas political and leadership structure, as well as access to international aid. External Hamas leaders Mousa Abu Marzouk and Ismail Haniyeh have both indicated a willingness to "engage in discussions on establishing a unified Palestinian leadership... and even hinted at potential recognition of Israel," according to Washington Institute researchers Ehud Yaari and Matthew Levitt.⁹¹ Both positions are anathema to Gaza leader Sinwar and Israel's coalition war cabinet

but could find favor with the Biden administration and with Arab leaders in Egypt and Saudi Arabia involved in the mediation.

As mentioned earlier, the Biden Administration doubled down on its effort to negotiate a postwar peace plan over Israel's objections with a peace proposal jointly developed by the United States, Qatar, and Egypt that was leaked to the press on January 21, 2024. This plan calls for a full Israeli withdrawal from Gaza, freedom of movement inside the Gaza Strip, and an end to Israel's overhead drone surveillance in exchange for the release of Israeli hostages and the normalization of relations between Israel and its Arab neighbors.⁹²

This peace plan contradicts Prime Minister Netanyahu's January 21 statement firmly rejecting the Biden Administration's attempts to craft a peace plan based on the two-state solution and placing Gaza under the control of the Palestinian Authority. Although Netanyahu did not comment on this proposal, in his response to a Hamas demand that Israel withdraw all its forces from Gaza that same day, he said: "Were we to agree to this, our soldiers would have fallen in vain. Were we to agree to this, we would not be able to ensure the security of our citizens."

Policy Recommendations

The following are recommended changes to U.S. policy in response to the deteriorating security situation in the Middle East since the October 7 Hamas terrorist attack.

- The United States should be unequivocal in its support for Israel and its Middle East allies. Strong and decisive U.S. leadership will deter Russia, China, and Iran. By contrast, weakness and vacillation will encourage Russia and China to expand their presence in the region, endangering America's economic and national security interests and emboldening Iran to continue its support for terror and its pursuit of nuclear weapons.
- Israel must be given the time it needs to thoroughly defeat Hamas as a military and political entity. There can be no going back to the accommodations before October 7. Hamas must not be allowed to rise from the ashes.
- The Biden administration must give Israel all the military aid it needs and stop holding aid for Israel hostage to unpopular aid to Ukraine.
- The Biden administration should not try to second-guess the Israeli government as to its military needs, its policies, or its war goals and should not try to entangle Israel in "peace process" talks about a two-state solution. The October 7 attacks demonstrated beyond any doubt the utter folly of empowering Hamas or Fatah with statehood. Hamas killed the two-state solution on October 7.
- The United States should end aid to the Palestinian Authority until new leadership emerges that explicitly and irrevocably acknowledges Israel's right to exist as a sovereign state within secure borders and demonstrates through its actions that this new policy is not another Oslo subterfuge. One necessary step new Palestinian leadership must take is

to abolish the hate-filled curriculum taught in schools. Another is to end the preaching of Jew-hatred in the mosques, which are controlled by Hamas and the Palestinian Authority. These are generational reforms.

- The United States should end funding to UNWRA until the agency has been thoroughly reformed, with regular inspections of UNWRA facilities by Israeli security authorities to ensure they have not been re-militarized.
- The Biden administration should step up enforcement of sanctions imposed by the Department of the Treasury's Office of Foreign Assets Control (OFAC) to increase the cost of doing business with sanctions violators, terrorists, and human rights abusers in Russia, Iran, Lebanon, and elsewhere.
- Beyond that, the United States needs to return to the "maximum pressure" policy toward Iran, to include comprehensive sanctions and enforcement of oil sanctions, and to eliminate terror cells that launch attacks on U.S. troops and bases in the region.

Palestinian leaders continue to lavish praise on the "martyrs" who carried out the October 7 massacres, vowing to repeat such attacks until Israel has been "annihilated."⁹³ Elsewhere in the region, the Iranian regime continues to order its proxies to attack Israel, international shipping, and the U.S. Navy. Until now, U.S. policy has been to conduct pinprick strikes against Iranian proxies and to resurrect the shopworn rhetoric of a "two-state solution." A far more robust U.S. policy is needed to re-establish security in the region, which starts with fulsome U.S. support for Israel, one of America's closest and most important allies.

Author Biography

Kenneth Timmerman has reported from and on the Middle East for the past 40 years for major news organizations around the world. His latest book, And the Rest is History: Tales of Hostages, Arms Dealers, Dirty Tricks, and Spies, was published by Post Hill Press in August 2022. He was nominated for the Nobel Peace Prize by former Swedish deputy premier Per Ahlmark in 2006 and recently returned from a research trip to Israel.

Endnotes

¹ "Israel reopens Gaza crossings, lets Palestinians back to work after two weeks," Reuters, Sept. 28, 2023. https://news.yahoo.com/israel-reopens-gaza-crossings-lets-073852293.html

² "Israel okays 1,500 more entry permits for Gaza workers, bringing total to 17,000," *Times of Israel*, Sept. 22, 2023. <u>https://www.timesofisrael.com/israel-okays-1500-more-entry-permits-for-gaza-workers-bringing-total-to-17000/</u>. See also Edward Luttwak, "Israel's Intelligence Failure," The Tablet, Oct. 8, 2023.

https://www.tabletmag.com/sections/israel-middle-east/articles/israel-intelligence-failure-hamas-edward-luttwak³ Daniel Greenfield, "Israel's work permits for Gazans enabled the Hamas attack," Jewish News Syndicate, Oct. 23, 2023. https://www.ins.org/israels-work-permits-for-gazans-enabled-the-hamas-attack/

⁴ Samia Nakhoul and Jonathan Saul, "How Israel was duped as Hamas planned devastating assault," Reuters, Oct. 9, 2023. <u>https://news.yahoo.com/israel-duped-hamas-planned-devastating-223906170.html</u>

⁵ Ronen Bergman and Patrick Kingsley, "How Israel's Feared Security Services Failed to Stop Hamas's Attack," *The New York Times*, Oct. 10, 2023. <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2023/10/10/world/middleeast/israel-gaza-security-failure.html</u>; Ronen Bergman and Adam Goldman, "Israel Knew Hamas's Attack Plan More than a Year Ago," *The New York Times*, Nov. 30, 2023. <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2023/11/30/world/middleeast/israel-hamas-attack-intelligence.html</u>; Pamela Brown and Zachary Cohen, "Hamas operatives used phone lines installed in tunnels under Gaza to plan Israel attack," CNN, Oct. 25, 2023. <u>https://www.cnn.com/2023/10/24/politics/intelligence-hamas-israel-attack-tunnels-phone-lines/</u>

⁶ Caroline Glick, "Aharon Haliva has got to go. Now." Jewish News Syndicate, Nov. 30, 2023. <u>https://www.jns.org/aharon-haliva-has-got-to-go-now/</u>

⁷ "Netanyahu pledges 'massive strikes' on Gaza as death toll rises," Al Jazeera, May 5, 2019. <u>https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2019/5/5/netanyahu-pledges-massive-strikes-in-gaza-as-death-toll-rises</u>; "Defense chiefs stymied Netanyahu plan to hit Gaza before elections," *Times of Israel*, Sept. 16, 2019.

https://www.timesofisrael.com/liveblog_entry/defense-chiefs-stymied-netanyahu-plan-to-hit-gaza-before-electionsreport/ See also, "Elections Committee head was told vote could be called off due to war," *Times of Israel*, Sept. 16, 2019. https://www.timesofisrael.com/liveblog_entry/elections-committee-head-was-told-vote-could-be-called-offdue-to-war-report/

⁸ Statement by Prime Minister Netanyahu, Dec. 17, 2023

⁹ Ibid.

¹⁰ "Israeli airstrikes kill dozens more Palestinians across the Gaza Strip," Associated Press, Dec. 19, 2023. <u>https://apnews.com/article/israel-hamas-war-news-12-19-2023-</u>

226fdce935f5797ba8abc9ae4ad857cb

¹¹ "Opposition mounts in Arab countries that normalized relations with Israel," Associated Press, Nov. 1, 2023. ¹² "Arab Critique and Condemnation of Hamas Before October 7, 2023." Washington Institute for Near East Policy, PolicyWatch 3806, Oct. 30, 2023. <u>https://www.washingtoninstitute.org/policy-analysis/arab-critique-and-</u> <u>condemnation-hamas-october-7-2023</u>

¹³ "Many Arab governments would like to see Hamas gone," *The Economist*, November 16, 2023. <u>https://www.economist.com/middle-east-and-africa/2023/11/16/many-arab-governments-would-like-to-see-hamas-gone</u>

¹⁴ Ken Cohen, "Why are Arab states rejecting the Palestinian cause," Jewish News Syndicate, July 2, 2019. https://www.jns.org/why-are-arab-states-rejecting-the-palestinian-cause/

¹⁵ "Poll shows soaring Palestinian support for Hamas," *Times of Israel*, Dec. 13, 2023.

https://www.timesofisrael.com/poll-shows-soaring-support-for-hamas-in-west-bank-as-90-say-abbas-should-resign/. The poll was taken by Khalil Shikaki, the brother of the former leader of Palestinian Islamic Jihad and an experienced pollster widely respected for his methodology, using a sample of 1,231 people in the West Bank and Gaza.

¹⁶ Amy Spiro and Michael Horowitz, "Freed hostage Mia Schem: 'I experienced hell'..." *Times of Israel*, Dec. 29, 2023. <u>https://www.timesofisrael.com/freed-hostage-mia-schem-i-experienced-hell-everyone-in-gaza-is-a-terrorist/</u>.

RESEARCH REPORT | Center for American Security

¹⁷ Raphael Ahren, "Netanyahu to meet Putin in Moscow five days before elections," *Times of Israel*, April 2, 2019. <u>https://www.timesofisrael.com/netanyahu-to-meet-putin-in-moscow-five-days-before-elections/</u>

¹⁸ "Israel says Russia agreed to not hamper IDF air campaign over Syria," *Times of Israel*, Oct. 22, 2021. <u>https://www.timesofisrael.com/israel-says-russia-agreed-to-not-hamper-idf-air-campaign-over-syria/</u>

¹⁹ Tovah Lazaroff, "Netanyahu bows to U.S. pressure to distance Israel from Putin," NBC News, Feb. 28, 2023. https://www.nbcnews.com/news/world/netanyahu-putin-ukraine-israel-russia-iran-us-rcna72742

²⁰ "Putin cautions Israel against using tactics in Gaza like Nazi siege of Leningrad," Reuters, Oct. 13, 2023. <u>https://www.reuters.com/world/putin-israeli-ground-operation-gaza-will-result-civilian-losses-2023-10-13</u>

 ²¹ Andrew Osborn, "Russia's Putin tries to use Gaza war to his geopolitical advantage," Reuters, Nov. 17, 2023. https://www.reuters.com/world/russias-putin-sees-political-economic-upside-israels-war-with-hamas-2023-11-17/
²² Chris Pandolfo, "UN Security Council votes to increase Gaza aid, US and Russia abstain," Fox News, Dec. 22, 2023. https://www.foxnews.com/world/un-security-council-votes-increase-gaza-aid-us-russia-abstain

²³ "Israel cannot carry out 'collective punishment' of people in Gaza: Lavrov," Al Jazeera, Dec. 10, 2023. <u>https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2023/12/10/israel-cannot-carry-out-collective-punishment-of-people-in-gaza-lavrov</u>

²⁴ "Putin makes rare trip to Middle East to meet with UAE and Saudi Leaders," Al Jazeera, Dec. 6, 2023. <u>https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2023/12/6/putin-makes-rare-trip-to-middle-east-to-meet-with-uae-and-saudi-leaders</u>

²⁵ "Iran helping Moscow to build drone factory in Russia, U.S. says," NBC News, June 9, 2023.

https://www.nbcnews.com/news/iran-helping-moscow-build-drone-factory-russia-us-says-rcna88542 ²⁶ "Iran's Raisi tells Putin in Moscow that West backs Gaza 'genocide," Reuters, Dec. 7, 2023.

https://www.reuters.com/world/middle-east/irans-raisi-condemns-gaza-genocide-moscow-talks-with-putin-2023-12-07/.

²⁷ "Iran, Russia to trade in local currencies instead of US dollar - state media," Reuters, Dec. 27, 2023.
<u>https://www.reuters.com/world/iran-russia-trade-local-currencies-instead-us-dollar-state-media-2023-12-27/</u>
²⁸ Dr. Edu Cohor, "A Short History of Polystinian Pointinian," The Porin Sodet Content for Strategies, Stra

²⁸ Dr Edy Cohen, "A Short History of Palestinian Rejectionism," The Begin-Sadat Center for Strategic Studies, Bar-Ilan University, Feb. 16, 2020. <u>https://besacenter.org/palestinian-rejectionism/</u>

²⁹ Ian Thomsen, "Israel-Hamas war: Is the two-state solution dead?" *NGN Magazine* (Northeastern Global News), Oct. 17, 2023. <u>https://news.northeastern.edu/2023/10/17/magazine/two-state-solution-israel-palestine/</u>

³⁰ Ilan Benjamin, "Once, I was a Peace Advocate. Now, I Have No Idealism Left," *The Free Press*, Oct. 13, 2023. <u>https://www.thefp.com/p/daniel-pearl-cousin-hamas-idealism</u>

³¹ Statement by PM Netanyahu at a joint press conference with Defense Minister Yoav Gallant and Minister Benny Gantz, Dec. 16, 2023, Government Press Office, translated from Hebrew.

<u>https://www.gov.il/en/departments/news/statement-by-pm-netanyahu-16-dec-2023</u>. See also, Ron Kampeas, "The debate over what should happen in Gaza after the war, explained," Jewish Telegraph Agency, Dec. 13, 2023. <u>https://www.jta.org/2023/12/13/politics/the-debate-over-what-should-happen-in-gaza-after-the-war-explained</u>

³² Jason Greenblatt, "Opinion: This is why the two-state solution is dead," CNN, October 10, 2023. <u>https://www.cnn.com/2023/10/10/opinions/israel-gaza-hamas-biden-greenblatt/index.html</u>

³³ Barak Ravid, "Scoop: Biden in "frustrating" call told Bibi to solve Palestinian tax revenue issue," Axios,

December 28, 2023. https://www.axios.com/2023/12/28/biden-netanyahu-call-palestinian-authority-tax-revenue ³⁴ Barak Ravid, "Biden "running out" of patience with Bibi as Gaza war hits 100 days," Axios, January 14, 2024. https://www.axios.com/2024/01/14/biden-netanyahu-israel-gaza-war-tensions

³⁵ "Biden says Netanyahu not opposed to all two-state solutions for Palestinians," CNBC, January 20, 2024. <u>https://www.cnbc.com/2024/01/20/biden-says-netanyahu-not-opposed-to-all-two-state-solutions-for-palestinians-.html.</u>

³⁶ Barak Ravid, "Biden speaks to Netanyahu for first time in nearly a month," Axios, January 19, 2024. https://www.axios.com/2024/01/19/biden-netanyahu-phone-frustration-gaza-war "Rebuffing Biden, Netanyahu rejects idea of Palestinian sovereignty in post-war Gaza," PBS News Hour, January 20, 2024.

https://www.pbs.org/newshour/world/rebuffing-biden-netanyahu-rejects-idea-of-palestinian-sovereignty-in-postwar-gaza. See also, "Statement by PM Netanyahu," January 21, 2024.

https://www.gov.il/en/departments/news/spoke-message210124

³⁷ David Albright et al, "Analysis of IAEA Iran Verification and Monitoring Report - November 2023," Institute for Science and International Security, November 20, 2023. <u>https://isis-online.org/isis-reports/detail/analysis-of-iaeairan-verification-and-monitoring-report-november-2023/8</u>. A chronology of ISIS-online reports on post-Biden Iranian nuclear developments can be found here: <u>https://isis-online.org/isis-reports/category/iran/#2021</u>

³⁸ "US agrees to release \$6bn in Iran funds as part of deal to free detained Americans," *The Guardian*, Sept. 11, 2023. <u>https://www.theguardian.com/world/2023/sep/11/us-iran-sanctions-waiver-americans-detained-iran</u>
³⁹ "9/11 Lawsuit Reveals Iran's Direct Involvement in 9/11 Plot," Mellon Webster & Shelly, May 19, 2011.

https://www.prnewswire.com/news-releases/911-lawsuit-reveals-irans-direct-involvement-in-911-plot-122252173.html

⁴⁰ Summer Said, Benoit Faucon, and Stephen Kalin, "Iran Helped Plot Attack on Israel Over Several Weeks," *Wall Street Journal*, Oct. 8, 2023. <u>https://www.wsj.com/world/middle-east/iran-israel-hamas-strike-planning-bbe07b25</u>
⁴¹ "Blinken says U.S. has not yet 'seen' evidence of Iran involvement in Hamas attack on Israel," CNBC, citing CNN's State of the Union, Oct. 8, 2023. <u>https://www.cnbc.com/2023/10/08/blinken-says-us-has-not-yet-seen-evidence-of-iran-involvement-in-hamas-attack-on-israel.html</u>

⁴² "Blinken says no 'direct evidence' that Iran was involved in the Hamas attack on Israel," NBC News, Oct. 12, 2023. <u>https://www.nbcnews.com/politics/white-house/blinken-says-no-direct-evidence-iran-was-involved-hamas-attack-israel-rcna120110</u>

⁴³ Eliot Nazar, "Islamic Republic President Speaks with Hamas and Islamic Jihad Leaders as Terror War Continues," The Foreign Desk, Oct. 9, 2023. <u>https://foreigndesknews.com/first/islamic-republic-president-speaks-with-hamas-and-islamic-jihad-leaders-as-terror-war-continues/</u>

⁴⁴ "Iran's oil exports at \$26.45 bn in 9 months to late Dec.: IRICA," Islamic Republic News Agency, Dec. 26, 2023. <u>https://en.irna.ir/news/85334549/Iran-s-oil-exports-at-26-46bn-in-9-months-to-late-Dec-IRICA</u>. The Iranian fiscal year begins on March 21, so these figures are for the first nine months of the Iranian year.

⁴⁵ Henry Rome, Noam Raydan, "Infographic: A Visual Guide to Iran's Soaring Oil Exports," Washington Institute for Near East Policy, Sept. 15, 2023. <u>https://www.washingtoninstitute.org/policy-analysis/infographic-visual-guide-irans-soaring-oil-exports</u>

⁴⁶ "Biden admin renews sanctions waiver giving Iran access to \$10 billion from Iraq," *New York Post*, Nov. 15, 2023. <u>https://nypost.com/2023/11/15/news/biden-admin-renews-sanctions-waiver-giving-iran-access-to-10-billion-from-iraq/</u>

⁴⁷ Jaclyn Diaz, "State Department Condemns Group it removed from Terrorism List," NPR, Feb. 8, 2021. <u>https://www.npr.org/2021/02/08/965228803/state-department-condemns-group-administration-removed-from-</u>terrorist-list

⁴⁸ Louis Casiano, "Timeline of attacks on US forces as threats increase in Middle East," Fox News, Oct. 20, 2023. <u>https://www.foxnews.com/world/timeline-attacks-us-forces-threats-increase-middle-east</u>

⁴⁹ Jim Garamone, "U.S. Continues Protection Mission in Middle East," DoD News, January 22, 2024, citing deputy Pentagon Press Secretary Sabrina Singh. <u>https://www.defense.gov/News/News-Stories/Article/Article/3652244/uscontinues-protection-mission-in-middle-east-convenes-ukraine-defense-group-m</u> "As Gaza war grinds on, tensions soar along Israel's volatile northern border with Lebanon," ABC News, Dec. 28, 2023.

https://abcnews.go.com/International/wireStory/gaza-war-grinds-tensions-soar-israels-volatile-northern-105973045⁵⁰ "Iran and the Houthis Don't Get Biden's Message," *Wall Street Journal* editorial, January 16, 2024.

⁵¹ "Trump deploys more troops to Mideast after US embassy attack," Associated Press, Jan. 1, 2001, https://apnews.com/article/82a4f47d7c419717884eea9d32389aed

⁵² Peter Kenyon, Greg Myre, "A Look Back at What Happened After the Killing of Iranian Gen. Qassem Soleimani," NPR All Things Considered, Jan. 1, 2021. <u>https://www.npr.org/2021/01/01/952716680/a-look-back-at-what-happened-after-the-killing-of-iranian-gen-qassem-soleimani</u>

⁵³ @IsraelinUK, Twitter post, June 7, 2021. <u>https://x.com/IsraelinUK/status/1401952124167151629?s=20</u>

⁵⁴ Jamie Detmer, "U.S. Ally Qatar Shelters Jihadi Moneymen," Daily Beast, Dec. 10, 2014. https://www.thedailybeast.com/us-ally-qatar-shelters-jihadi-moneymen

⁵⁵ Ambassador Ron Posner, "Club Med for Terrorists," *The New York Times*, Aug. 25, 2014. https://www.nytimes.com/2014/08/25/opinion/gatar-club-med-for-terrorists.html

⁵⁶ Tom Keatinge, "Why Qatar is the focus of terrorism claims," BBC, June 12, 2017. https://www.bbc.com/news/world-middle-east-40246734 **RESEARCH REPORT** | Center for American Security

⁵⁷ Emily Harris, "Why Israel Lets Qatar Give Millions to Hamas," NPR Morning Edition, June 18, 2015. <u>https://www.npr.org/sections/parallels/2015/06/18/414693807/why-israel-lets-qatar-give-millions-to-hamas</u> ⁵⁸ "How Hamas leaders in Qatar built their mountains of cash," the *Jewish Chronicle*, Dec. 15, 2023.

⁵⁹ Yossi Kuperwasser, "Opinion: Israel was unprepared on three levels... We must now defeat, not just contain, Hamas," *Fathom Journal*, October 2023. <u>https://fathomjournal.org/opinion-israel-was-unprepared-on-three-levels-strategically-operationally-and-tactically-we-must-now-defeat-not-just-contain-hamas/</u>

⁶⁰ Alexander Ward and Matt Berg, "The last days of Hamas' office in Qatar?" Politico, Nov. 30, 2023. <u>https://www.politico.com/newsletters/national-security-daily/2023/11/30/the-last-days-of-hamas-office-in-qatar-00129313</u>

⁶¹ Jonathan Schanzer, "Stop With the Nice Words on Qatar," Commentary, Dec. 3, 2023.

https://www.commentary.org/jonathan-schanzer/stop-with-the-nice-words-on-qatar/

⁶² Benjamin Weinthal, "Exclusive: Alleged Qatar spy operation said to have targeted GOP lawmakers opposed to Muslim Brotherhood," FoxNews Digital, January 20, 2024, <u>https://www.foxnews.com/world/exclusive-alleged-gatar-spy-operation-said-to-have-targeted-gop-lawmakers-opposed-to-muslim-brotherhood</u>

⁶³ Rob Eshman, "The truth of Hamas is in its charter," The Forward, Oct. 10 2023. https://forward.com/opinion/564190/hamas-charter-truth/

⁶⁴ Jeffrey Goldberg, "What Would Hamas Do if It Could Do Whatever It Wanted," *The Atlantic*, Aug. 14, 2014. <u>https://www.theatlantic.com/international/archive/2014/08/what-would-hamas-do-if-it-could-do-whatever-it-wanted/375545/</u>

⁶⁵ @IDF. "Hamas is a genocidal terrorist organization. They said it themselves." Twitter, Oct. 10, 2023. <u>https://x.com/IDF/status/1711764480307151344?s=20</u>.

⁶⁶ "October 7 was just like the Kristallnacht,' says Israel's envoy for antisemitism," *Jerusalem Post*, Dec. 5, 2023. <u>https://www.jpost.com/diaspora/antisemitism/article-776387</u>

⁶⁷ David Mildenberg Posner, "This is our generation's Kristallnacht," Valija de Apocrifos, Oct. 25, 2023. <u>https://www.valijadeapocrifos.com/post/this-is-our-generation-s-kristallnacht</u>

⁶⁸ Alexander Davis, "It's fair to compare Oct. 7 to Kristallnacht," *Minneapolis Star Tribune*, Nov. 8, 2023. https://www.startribune.com/its-fair-to-compare-oct-7-to-kristallnacht/600318315/?refresh=true

⁶⁹ Ed Morissey, "American Kristallnacht?" HotAir, Dec. 4, 2023. <u>https://hotair.com/ed-</u>

morrissey/2023/12/04/american-krystallnacht-n596508#google_vignette . Unthinkable, perhaps not. Similar anti-Semitic protests broke out at San Francisco State University in 2002, where pro-Palestinian protestors shouted "Hitler didn't finish the job." Melissa Radler, "Anti-Semitic riot at San Francisco State University," *Jerusalem Post*, May 16, 2002. <u>https://freerepublic.com/focus/news/684040/posts</u> . I documented the rank anti-Semitism and widespread belief in the Protocols of the Elders of Zion in a 2003 book, *Preachers of Hate: Islam and the War on America.* (Crown Forum, New York: 2003). https://kentimmerman.com/preachers.htm

⁷⁰ Nahal Toosi, "How the Biden team is planning for a postwar Gaza Strip," Politico, Dec. 4, 2023. https://www.politico.com/news/magazine/2023/12/04/biden-gaza-israel-hamas-war-00130000

⁷¹ Eugene Kontorovitch, "No go, Joe: Putting the UN in charge of Gaza would be a sick joke," *New York Post*, Nov. 19, 2023. <u>https://nypost.com/2023/11/19/opinion/no-go-joe-putting-the-un-in-charge-of-gaza-would-be-a-sick-joke/</u>

⁷² Ron Kampeas, "The debate over what should happen in Gaza after the war, explained," op cit.

⁷³ "IDF attacked from UN school in Gaza," *Times of Israel*, Dec. 9, 2023. <u>https://www.timesofisrael.com/idf-attacked-from-schools-in-fierce-battles-hostage-sahar-baruch-killed-in-gaza/</u>

⁷⁴Julia Schulman and Richard Goldberg, "Congress Needs to Review UN Agency's Terror Finance Problem," *Newsweek*, April 29, 2021. <u>https://www.newsweek.com/congress-needs-review-un-agencys-terror-finance-problem-opinion-1587099</u>.

⁷⁵ "IDF hits 200 Hamas targets overnight, finds weapons, tunnels in a school," *Times of Israel*, Dec. 4, 2023. <u>https://www.timesofisrael.com/liveblog_entry/idf-hits-200-hamas-targets-overnight-finds-weapons-tunnels-in-a-school/</u>.

⁷⁶ "IDF destroys 3 tunnel shafts in Gaza high school," Jewish Press, Dec. 28, 2023.

https://www.jewishpress.com/news/eye-on-palestine/hamas/idf-destroys-3-tunnel-shafts-in-gaza-high-school-tunnelunder-nearby-rantisi-hospital/2023/12/28/.

https://www.thejc.com/news/features/how-hamas-leaders-in-qatar-built-their-mountains-of-cash-mlq5rzfs

⁷⁷ "Hamas hiding rockets in schools, children's playgrounds, Israel and UN Agency say," Fox News, July 22, 2014. https://www.foxnews.com/world/hamas-hiding-rockets-in-schools-childrens-playgrounds-israel-and-un-agency-say.

⁷⁸ Pamela Falk, "Israel says these photos show how Hamas places weapons in or near UN facilities in Gaza, including schools," CBS News, Nov. 8, 2023. <u>https://www.cbsnews.com/news/israel-photos-hamas-gaza-weapons-un-facilities-including-schools/</u>.

⁷⁹ "UNWRA, facilitator of Hamas," podcast from International Christian Embassy Jerusalem, Nov. 30, 2023. <u>https://open.spotify.com/episode/6vZ0G0bdPFTePYeZVLBYa1</u>. See also "UNWRA schools in the Gaza Strip a hotbed for Islamic Radicalism," Oct. 16, 2018. <u>https://israelbehindthenews.com/2018/10/16/unrwa-schools-in-the-gaza-strip-a-hotbed-for-islamic-radicalism-updated-october-2018/;</u> "Hamas, Islamic Jihad Mobilize Gaza's Children for Summer Military Training Camps," The Algemeiner, June 21, 2021.

https://israelbehindthenews.com/2021/06/21/hamas-islamic-jihad-mobilize-gazas-children-for-summer-militarytraining-camps-to-attract-next-generation-of-terrorist-operatives/. Bassam Tawil, "Palestinians' Summer Camps to Kill Jews," Gatestone Institute, July 20, 2023. <u>https://www.gatestoneinstitute.org/19817/palestinians-summer-</u> camps-to-kill-jews; "Askar - UNWRA: Cradle of Killers," Center for Near East Policy Research, Summer 2023, https://vimeo.com/856467890.

⁸⁰ Adam Kredo, "Biden Admin Raised Concerns Palestinian Aid Would Boost Hamas. It Went Ahead With Aid Anyway," *Washington Free Beacon*, August 16, 2023. <u>https://freebeacon.com/biden-administration/biden-admini-raised-concerns-palestinian-aid-would-boost-hamas-it-went-ahead-with-aid-anyway/</u>

⁸¹ Sens. Rick Scott, Marsha Blackburn and Colleagues Introduce Bill to End U.S. Aid to U.N. in Hamas-Controlled Gaza, Oct. 17, 2023. <u>https://www.rickscott.senate.gov/2023/10/sens-rick-scott-marsha-blackburn-and-colleagues-introduce-bill-to-end-u-s-aid-to-u-n-in-hamas-controlled-gaza</u>.

⁸² Respectively, S.3493, the "UNRWA Reform Act of 2023," and S.3174, the "Stop Support for Hamas Act of 2023."

⁸³ Etgar Lefkovits, "Swiss parliament moves to stop funding UNWRA," Jewish News Syndicate, Dec. 13, 2023. <u>https://www.jns.org/swiss-parliament-moves-to-stop-funding-unrwa/</u>.

⁸⁴ "Israel Informs Arab States It Wants Buffer Zone in Post War Gaza, Sources Say," *Haaretz*, Dec. 1, 2023. <u>https://www.haaretz.com/israel-news/2023-12-01/ty-article/israel-informs-arab-states-it-wants-buffer-zone-in-postwar-gaza-sources-say/0000018c-268e-d04a-af9f-f6be18c70000</u>.

⁸⁵ i24 News clip posted on Nov. 7, 2023, by the Israel Defense and Security Forum.

https://x.com/HabithonistimEn/status/1721950136924791283?s=20.

⁸⁶ Webinar with the Jewish Policy Center, Dec. 14, 2023. <u>https://www.jewishpolicycenter.org/2023/12/08/the-palestinian-authority-shouldnt-govern-gaza/</u>.

⁸⁷ "How the Biden team is planning for a postwar Gaza Strip," op cit.

⁸⁸ Jonathan Allen, "White House interns demand a Middle East cease-fire in letter to Biden," NBC News, Dec. 5, 2023. <u>https://www.nbcnews.com/politics/white-house/white-house-interns-demand-middle-east-cease-fire-letter-biden-rcna128264</u>.

⁸⁹ "Blinken says US wants Israel to shift to targeted operations in Gaza focusing on Hamas leadership," Reuters, Dec. 20, 2023. <u>https://www.reuters.com/world/blinken-says-us-wants-israel-shift-targeted-operations-gaza-focusing-hamas-2023-12-20/</u>.

⁹⁰ See the live data base set up by the Israel Defense and Security Forum, an Israeli think tank: <u>https://www.warinisrael.org</u>

⁹¹ Ehud Yaari and Matthew Levitt, "Growing Internal Tensions Between Hamas Leaders," Washington Institute Policy Analysis, PolicyWatch 3825, Dec. 21, 2023. <u>https://www.washingtoninstitute.org/policy-analysis/growing-internal-tensions-between-hamas-leaders</u>.

⁹² Summer Said, "U.S., Arab Allies Push Hostage-Release Plan Aimed at Ending Israel-Hamas War," Wall Street Journal, January 21, 2024. <u>https://www.wsj.com/world/middle-east/u-s-pushes-hostage-release-plan-aimed-at-ending-gaza-war-d48b27e1</u>

⁹³"Hamas Official Ghazi Hamad: We Will Repeat The October 7 Attack, Time And Again, Until Israel Is Annihilated," MEMRI, Nov. 1, 2023. <u>https://www.memri.org/reports/hamas-official-ghazi-hamad-we-will-repeat-october-7-attack-time</u>